
 

Medication improves short-term recovery
after ablation for atrial fibrillation 

September 2 2014

Patients undergoing radiofrequency ablation to treat a heart rhythm
problem known as atrial fibrillation (AF) have better early outcomes if
they take the drug amiodarone immediately after their procedure,
according to results of a new study presented today at ESC Congress
2014.

Early recurrences within the first few months after ablation for AF are
common and often a discouraging experience for patients. The ablation
itself is thought to cause some of these early recurrences, but the impact
of preventing early recurrence on later success remains unclear.

AMIO-CAT, the first double-blind randomised clinical trial to evaluate a
short-term course of amiodarone, an antiarrhythmic drug, after AF
ablation showed that early recurrence of arrhythmia could be effectively
reduced with this medication within the first three months after ablation.
However the benefit did not persist beyond this.

"Although amiodarone did not affect recurrence at six months, our study
shows that short-term use of this medication after ablation is still a
relevant strategy because of its beneficial effects during the first three
months," said investigator Stine Darkner MD, from the Heart Centre at
Rigshospitalet in Copenhagen, Denmark.

The study, presented as a Hot Line at the congress and published
simultaneously in the European Heart Journal, also showed that
amiodarone's beneficial impact on early rhythm control reduced
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hospitalisations among treated patients compared to those on placebo,
and resulted in fewer cardioversions – a procedure by which normal
heart rhythm is restored with electric shocks.

The study included 212 patients undergoing radiofrequency ablation for
the treatment of either paroxysmal or persistent AF who were
randomised to receive 8 weeks of either amiodarone (n=108) or placebo
(n=104) starting immediately after their procedure.

The primary end point of the study was AF lasting more than 30 seconds
after the "blanking period" - a three-month period in which AF episodes
can occur as part of the healing process and are generally not counted in
final study results.

At six months, the study showed no significant difference in AF
recurrence between the treated and placebo groups (39% vs. 48%,
p=0.18), however during the blanking period, amiodarone reduced the
number of AF recurrences compared to placebo (34% vs. 53%,
p=0.006), and more than halved arrhythmia-related hospitalisation
(p=0.006) and cardioversion rates (p=0.0004).

Looking separately at patients who entered the study with either
paroxysmal (n=107) or persistent (n=105) AF, the analysis showed that,
amiodarone prolonged the time to first AF recurrence compared to
placebo in both subgroups (p=0.045 and p=0.005 respectively) during
the blanking period. Hospitalisation and cardioversion rates within the
blanking period were only statistically significantly reduced by
amiodarone in the subgroup of patients with persistent AF. "Thus, it
seems that effect was largely driven by the group of patients with
persistent AF," noted Dr. Darkner.

There was no statistically significant difference in the number of serious
adverse events between the treated and placebo groups. Even though
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significantly more patients in the amiodarone group experienced
transient adverse effects (sleep disturbances, gastrointestinal symptoms
and asymptomatic changes in serum concentrations of thyroid
hormones), these patients did not report reduced quality of life
compared to those treated with placebo.

"The adverse effects of amiodarone therapy are well known and not
unexpected," said Dr. Darkner. "The similarities in quality of life,
despite the higher number of adverse events in the amiodarone group
may be due to the reduced AF-related hospitalisations and
cardioversions," she suggested.

"One might expect that the reduced hospitalisation and cardioversion
rates could also decrease the cost of post-ablation care," she added.

"Current guidelines for AF ablation do not give specific
recommendations with respect to early antiarrhythmic drug therapy after
ablation, but our data suggests that short term prophylactic treatment
with amiodarone should be considered, particularly for patients with
persistent AF."
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